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April 21, 2025 

 
Chair Representative Mina and Health & Social Services Committee 
State Capitol Bldg.  
Juneau, AK 99801 
 
RE: Support for HB 138 – Behavioral Health Crisis Surcharge and Fund 
 
Dear Members of the Health & Social Services Committee, 
 
My name is Dennis Lasley, and I serve as the Secretary of the Anchorage Police Department 
Employees Association (APDEA), representing the dedicated professionals who serve in Alaska’s 
largest law enforcement agency. I am also a 911 dispatch supervisor with nearly 17 years of 
experience in law enforcement, and I speak to you today not just from a professional lens, but 
as someone with a deep personal commitment to suicide prevention and mental health 
advocacy. 
 
For over 16 years, I have also served as a volunteer leader with the American Foundation for 
Suicide Prevention (AFSP), helping to build and lead the Alaska Chapter as its founding chair. 
This unique intersection of professional service and personal advocacy has given me a clear and 
unwavering understanding: we must do more to divert individuals in behavioral health crisis 
from law enforcement and toward appropriate, lifesaving care. 
 
The vast majority of mental health crisis calls that come through our dispatch center do not 
require a law enforcement response. And yet, because of a lack of resources and sustainable 
funding, police officers are often the default—an approach that is not only ineffective but can 
be draining for our limited public safety resources and diverts those resources away from their 
core public safety mission. 
 
HB 138 presents a much-needed, sustainable solution. By establishing a modest $0.98 monthly 
surcharge on mobile and landline phones, HB 138 would generate an estimated $6-8 million 
annually to support the Crisis Now model statewide. This investment is not only necessary—it is 
long overdue. 
 
As Alaska faces deep fiscal challenges, with slashed federal support and reductions in our 
Behavioral Health Treatment and Recovery Grants since 2019, we must find ways to build 
resilience into our behavioral health systems. Alaska continues to have the second-highest rate 
of adult suicide and the highest rate of teen suicide in the country. Opioid-related deaths in 
Alaska have spiked while the rest of the country trends downward. We cannot ignore the reality 
any longer—lives are at stake. 
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HB 138 builds upon the promising foundation of HB 172 (2022) by creating predictable, flexible 
funding for a range of community-tailored services, including: 
 

• Mobile crisis teams to respond with compassion; 
• 23-hour crisis stabilization centers to keep people out of jail and emergency rooms; 
• Support for the 988 Lifeline and local Careline operations; 
• Workforce stabilization to recruit and retain qualified behavioral health professionals; 
• Culturally appropriate programs that meet the unique needs of our diverse Alaska 

communities. 
 

This is not just a policy decision—it is a public safety imperative. It is a moral commitment to 
ensure Alaskans in crisis receive the right care from the right people at the right time. 
 
I urge you to support HB 138 and provide the leadership necessary to secure long-term, 
effective, compassionate behavioral health crisis services across Alaska. Our officers, our 
dispatchers, our communities—and most importantly, those in crisis—are depending on it. 
 
With respect and gratitude, 
 
 
 
Dennis Lasley 
Secretary, Anchorage Police Department Employees Association 
911 Dispatch Supervisor, Anchorage 
Founding Chair, AFSP Alaska Chapter 
 



 

 

 

 

Dear Health & Social Service Committee Members, 

I am writing to express my support for House Bill 138 (HB138), which will establish a dedicated 
funding mechanism for Alaska’s behavioral health crisis services, including our Careline Alaska 
Crisis Call Center—the state’s only 988 crisis call center. 

Careline Alaska provides life-saving crisis intervention, providing nearly 40,000 crisis contacts 
for vulnerable Alaskans last year alone. The crisis call center provides a critical service for 
individuals experiencing mental health crises, suicidal ideation, and emotional distress, 
connecting them with compassionate professionals who offer immediate support. Each timely 
intervention by Careline helps avert expensive hospital stays and transfers to psychiatric 
facilities, reducing the State's costs while emphasizing early assistance and sustained 
well-being. 

Despite their immense public health impact, services like Careline’s often struggle to secure 
reliable funding through traditional sources such as Medicaid. Implementing sustainable funding 
solutions for Alaska’s crisis care system is essential. HB138 ensures funding for crisis response 
services to support operations like Careline Alaska. Passage of this groundbreaking legislation 
maintains and expands critical behavioral health resources, ensuring no Alaskan in crisis is left 
without help. 

I urge you to support HB138 and advocate for its swift passage. Reliable funding for the 
Careline Alaska Crisis Call Center and other crisis care providers will save lives and strengthen 
Alaska’s behavioral health crisis response system for generations. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. Please contact me if you require further information 
or personal testimony regarding the importance of Careline Alaska and HB138. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 
Susanna Marchuk 
Executive Director 
executivedirector@akccsi.org 



Chair Mina and Members of the House Health & Social Services Committee 

Alaska State Legislature 

April 23, 2025 

Juneau, AK 

RE: Letter of Support for House Bill 138 

Dear Chair Mina and Members of the Committee, 

My name is Jennifer Pierce, and I am the Lead Mental Health Clinician for the Anchorage Fire 

Department’s Mobile Crisis Team (AFD MCT). I am writing today to express my strong support 

for HB 138, which proposes a sustainable funding mechanism to support the expansion and long-

term implementation of the Crisis Now model across Alaska. The views expressed here are my 

own and do not reflect those of the Anchorage Fire Department. 

My experience with behavioral health crises spans a range of roles. First as a police officer with 

the Anchorage Police Department for over eight years, then as a mental health therapist at 

Providence Hospital on both inpatient and emergency units, and now as the lead clinician for 

AFD MCT. In each of these positions, I have witnessed the shortcomings of our crisis response 

systems. As an officer, I felt unprepared to meet the needs of individuals experiencing a 

behavioral health crisis. As a therapist in a hospital setting, I saw people admitted to emergency 

rooms who could have been better served in the community. These gaps made it clear that we 

needed a different, more effective approach. 

The Municipality of Anchorage acted on this need by investing in the Mobile Crisis Team 

through alcohol tax funding in 2020, launching a program based on the Crisis Now model. This 

approach changed how behavioral health crises are managed locally. Instead of sending police or 

EMS (who may not be equipped to help in a behavioral health crisis) AFD MCT dispatches a 

team of licensed mental health clinicians and EMTs or paramedics trained in trauma-informed, 

culturally responsive care. Our interventions help people remain safely in the community and 

connect them to meaningful resources. 

In many cases, hospitalization is not only unnecessary but can inadvertently increase risk. A 

growing body of peer-reviewed research shows that the period immediately following psychiatric 

hospitalization is associated with a significantly elevated risk for suicide, particularly within the 

first week and month after discharge. These findings reinforce what we see in practice: 

unnecessary hospitalization can be traumatic, destabilizing, and, without proper follow-up, 

dangerous. 

Mobile Crisis Teams are essential because they offer a safer, more stabilizing alternative to 

hospitalization in many cases. The AFD MCT model helps individuals remain in the community, 

connected to services, and avoids the risks associated with inpatient discharge. Supporting HB 

138 means investing in crisis care that not only resolves immediate distress, but also prevents 

downstream harms like suicide after hospitalization. 



In 2024 alone, AFD MCT responded to 4,658 calls of those 4,170 were 911 behavioral health 

crises. In 87.29% of these cases, individuals remained safe in their community with appropriate 

follow-up. Only 1.5% were transported by law enforcement and 11.12% by ambulance to a 

hospital. Law enforcement was only present on approximately 227 calls. Most importantly, there 

have been zero injuries to individuals, team members, or community members—underscoring 

the safety and efficacy of this model. 

Our team also gathers anonymous feedback from the individuals we serve. In 2024, 100% of 

respondents reported they were treated with respect and were satisfied with the care they 

received. 98% stated the Mobile Crisis Team was helpful. Many noted the relief of receiving a 

non-law enforcement response, the accessibility of community-based help, and the value of 

being connected to the right services without entering the emergency system. 

What we’re seeing in Anchorage reflects what’s possible statewide. The Crisis Now model is 

recognized by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) as a 

national best practice. By supporting HB 138, Alaska will be joining other states in aligning with 

this evidence-based, integrated approach to behavioral health crisis care. 

Equally crucial is expanding these services to Alaska’s rural and remote communities. Too many 

areas across the state still lack access to appropriate crisis care. HB 138 would provide critical 

funding to build out this infrastructure beyond urban centers—ensuring that every Alaskan, 

regardless of location, can receive the right response, at the right time, in the right place. 

The Mobile Crisis Team cannot operate in isolation. We rely on 988 crisis line professionals and 

behavioral health stabilization centers to complete the continuum of care. HB 138 provides the 

funding necessary to support this full crisis system, which is only effective when its parts—988, 

mobile response, and stabilization—are well-integrated and resourced. 

I urge you to pass HB 138 and help create a comprehensive, community-based crisis response 

system that reaches every corner of our state. The Anchorage Fire Department Mobile Crisis 

Team is one example of what’s possible. With your support, many more communities in Alaska 

could benefit from this model. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Jennifer Pierce, M.S., LPC-S 

Doctoral Candidate, Clinical-Community Psychology 

University of Alaska Anchorage 

Lead Mental Health Clinician, Mobile Crisis Team 

Anchorage Fire Department 



 

 

Brenda McFarlane - Crisis Now Community Coordinator 

Phone: (907) 459-6793 Fax: (907) 459-6710 

800 Cushman Street, Fairbanks, AK, 99701 

22 April 2025 

Representative Genevieve Mina 
Health & Social Services Committee 
 

Dear Health & Social Service Committee Members, 

Thank you for this opportunity for the City of Fairbanks Crisis Now Coordinator to express strong support for 
House Bill 138 to expand crisis service capacity across the state.  

The Fairbanks City Council passed Resolution 5145 in December 2024 to ask the Alaska State Legislature to 
prioritize the development and expansion of a crisis behavioral health system in the State of Alaska. 

Our community members have been advocating for an alternative to an emergency room or correctional 
facility for their loved ones for decades. The City of Fairbanks supports Careline Alaska, Mobile Crisis Teams 
across the state, and the formation of ‘No Wrong Door’ Crisis Stabilization Centers which accept 100% of 
referrals from law enforcement, emergency service providers, and the public. 

The City has had the distinct privilege of partnering with Alaska Behavioral Health for the provision of Mobile 
Crisis Team response to citizens in distress for the last 3.5 years. The team is operated to the full fidelity of 
the Crisis Now model, integrated with our public safety professionals, and keeps over 82% of community 
members in their community—diverting them from the hospital and incarceration.  We are seeing the fruits of 
our labor as the Alaska State Troopers are now partnered with the Mobile Crisis Team and the team’s call 
volume is expanding—with 113 calls in March 2025. This is not the time to lose momentum in the provision of 
a secure funding source for these services which will eventually save the state money. Every diversion of an 
individual with Medicaid insurance from an emergency room stay, hospital admission, and possible transfer 
to the Alaska Psychiatric Facility saves the State of Alaska thousands of dollars.  

The City of Fairbanks supports and asks the legislature to continue to support the establishment of crisis 
services to build capacity for individuals in crisis to be served appropriately in their regions. 

Sincerely, 

 

Brenda McFarlane                                                                                                                                                                                     
Crisis Now Community Coordinator 
Mayor’s Office, City of Fairbanks                                                                                                                                                         
bmcfarlane@fairbanks.us | | 907-459-9764 

https://www.fairbanksalaska.us/media/29966
mailto:bmcfarlane@fairbanks.us








 

 

Our Mission 
To provide support, education and advocacy for people 
experiencing psychiatric disabilities, their families, 
friends, and interested community members. 

 

NAMI Fairbanks​
3504 Industrial Ave, Suite 102​
Fairbanks, AK 99701 

April 23, 2025 

Representative Genevieve Mina​
House Health and Social Services Committee​
Alaska State Legislature​
Juneau, AK 99801 

Re: Support for House Bill 138 – Behavioral Health Crisis Services Surcharge 

Dear Representative Mina and Members of the House Health and Social Services Committee, 

On behalf of NAMI Fairbanks, I write in strong support of House Bill 138, which establishes a 
much-needed behavioral health crisis services surcharge to fund Alaska’s Crisis Now framework 
and 988 response system. 

As Alaska faces a dire fiscal climate and ongoing reductions to critical behavioral health and 
substance use programs, HB 138 offers a sustainable and predictable funding mechanism to 
ensure that people in crisis receive timely, appropriate care. This is especially critical in our 
state, which continues to experience some of the highest suicide and opioid-related death rates 
in the nation. 

The flexibility built into this legislation empowers communities like ours to expand mobile crisis 
response, improve 988 call center services, develop stabilization centers, and invest in culturally 
responsive outreach. These services are essential to reducing strain on law enforcement, 
emergency departments, and correctional facilities—while offering more compassionate and 
effective care. 

At NAMI Fairbanks, we see firsthand the gaps in crisis services that leave individuals and 
families vulnerable. We believe HB 138 is a necessary step forward to strengthen Alaska’s 
behavioral health system and save lives. 

Thank you for your leadership on this vital issue. 

Sincerely, 

​
Nenette Rogers​
Executive Director​
NAMI Fairbanks​
nenette.rogers@namifairbanks.org​
(907) 456-4704 

NAMI Fairbanks located at 3504 Industrial Ave, Suite 102, Fairbanks, AK​
Mail To: PO Box 72543, Fairbanks, AK 99707  |  namifairbanks.org 
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Brenda R. Hannah

Brenda Hannah 
Project Director, 988 Athabascan Suicide Response Project 
bhannah2@alaska.edu 
907-322-8772 
 
April 17, 2025 
Alaska State Legislature 
State Capitol 
Juneau, AK 99801 
 
RE: Letter of Support for HB 138 – Behavioral Health Crisis Services Surcharge & Culturally Relevant 988 
Outreach 
 
Dear Members of the Alaska State Legislature, 
 
I am writing to express my strong support for House Bill 138, which proposes the creation of a Behavioral 
Health Crisis Services Surcharge to ensure the long-term sustainability of the 988 Suicide & Crisis Lifeline and 
related behavioral health services throughout Alaska. 
 
As the Project Director for the 988 Athabascan Suicide Response Project, I lead outreach efforts focused on 
reducing stigma and improving help-seeking behaviors in Alaska Native communities, where suicide rates 
remain disproportionately high. Our work demonstrates that crisis response systems like the 988 Lifeline are 
only effective when they are seen as trusted, culturally aligned resources. 
 
Through our culturally relevant awareness campaign, we used Alaska Native imagery, values, and language to 
promote 988 not simply as a number, but as a symbol of community care, cultural strength, and early 
intervention. These efforts are deeply rooted in the lived realities of the people we serve and are vital to 
fostering meaningful engagement with behavioral health services. 
 
Currently, 988 operations and outreach—especially culturally grounded programming—are supported solely by 
time-limited grant funding. I should not have to remind you that in today’s political environment, relying on 
unstable federal or state grants is not a viable long-term strategy. HB 138 is essential. By establishing a modest 
telecommunications surcharge, this bill creates a dedicated, sustainable fund to maintain, expand, and adapt 
these services across Alaska. 
 
This is more than a policy proposal—it is a lifeline for Alaska Native communities in crisis. Without this 
funding mechanism, we risk losing the trust we’ve worked so hard to build and compromising access to life-
saving resources. 
I respectfully urge the Legislature to support HB 138 and to prioritize a behavioral health crisis infrastructure 
that is sustainable, culturally responsive, and equitable for all Alaskans. 
 
Thank you for your time, your leadership, and your continued commitment to mental health equity for all 
Alaskans. 
 
Respectfully, 
Brenda Hannah 
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Project Director, 988 Athabascan Tribal Response Grant 
Fairbanks Native Association 
 
 

 

988 Athabascan Suicide Response 
Project Director 

Brenda Hannah   
 

  

 907-452-6251 x6425 
bhannah@fairbanksnative.org 
516 2nd Ave. #220 
Fairbanks, Alaska 99701 
https://www.fairbanksnative.org 

 
 

 

 

 

Crisis Support Resources: 
 
If you or someone you know is in crisis—whether you're concerned for yourself, a loved one, or a member of your 
community—please reach out for support. 
 
 ᔎᔏᔐ Call or text 988 to reach the 988 Suicide & Crisis Lifeline 
 ၜၝၞ Chat online at 988Lifeline.org/chat 
 ௲௳௴ Or visit 988Lifeline.org to connect with a trained crisis counselor 
 ᏟᏠᏡᏢᏣᏤᏥ Text “TALK” or “HOME” to 741741 to connect with the Crisis Text Line 
 
For our Alaska Native and American Indian relatives: 
Please lean on your trusted community healers, Elders, Tribal behavioral health programs, and cultural support systems.  
 
Your wellness matters, and you are not alone on this journey. 
  
Confidentiality Notice: The information contained in this message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the 
intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, 
distribution, or retention is strictly prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient or believe that you have received this 
message in error, please notify the sender immediately by reply email and delete the original. 



 
 

April 22, 2025 

 

House Health & Social Services Committee 

State Capitol Room 106 

Juneau, AK 99801 

 

Via electronic submission 

 

RE: SUPPORT FOR HB 138—Behavioral Health Crisis Services Surcharge 

 

Dear Chair Mina and Members of the Committee:    

 

On behalf of Inseparable, a national nonprofit mental health advocacy organization, I write to urge the 

Committee’s support of HB 138, which would generate an estimated $6-8 million annually to sustainably 

support local crisis response options that save lives and help ensure that no one’s worst day keeps them 

from living their best life.   

 

Every minute in our nation, an average of two people will attempt suicide, three people with a mental 

health condition will be booked into a jail, and eight calls, texts, and chats are made to the 988 Suicide & 

Crisis Lifeline. Alaska experiences these crises even more acutely – with the second-highest rate of adult 

suicide in the U.S., the highest rate of teen suicide, and increases in overdose deaths even as other 

states’ rates decline. Too often, those in crisis don’t know who to turn to, and too many do not receive 

the care they need.  

 

The “Crisis Now” model offers a better response with “someone to talk to, someone to respond, and a 
safe place for help.” This three-part mental health crisis framework acts like an efficient funnel. Most 

people in distress get the help they need from a 988 Lifeline or Careline. Typically, only one in five people 

will need help from a mobile response team. And an even smaller number will need support from “a safe 

place for help,” like a crisis stabilization facility. Communities that have implemented these crisis services 

have seen decreases in avoidable arrests, emergency department visits, trauma, and tragedy.  

 

Over the past few years, Alaska has been developing innovative crisis services based on this model. 

However, with state general funds in scarce supply and already diminished federal funds slated for 

further, deeper cuts, establishing sustainable funding for Alaska’s crisis services has never been more 

important. HB 138, with a $.98 surcharge per telephone line, is a smart solution that would generate an 

estimated $6-8 million annually. Ten states have already enacted a 988 surcharge to support their mental 

health crisis continuums of care.   

 

Importantly, the funding from HB 138 would provide flexibility – through Division of Behavioral Health 

grants – for local communities to develop options that best meet their needs—whether for mobile crisis 

teams, peer respite services, crisis stabilization centers, increased Careline/988 Lifeline capacity, or 

culturally specific responses, like a crisis and help line for Alaska’s Native communities. 

 

Inseparable.us 



 

We respectfully urge the Committee to support HB 138 and, with it, crisis services that offer safety, 

dignity, and the hope of recovery.    

 

 

Respectfully, 

 

 

Angela Kimball 

Chief Advocacy Officer 
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From: Nicholas Haas
To: House Health and Social Services
Subject: HB 138 Letter of Support
Date: Tuesday, April 22, 2025 8:09:19 AM

Health & Social Services Committee,

My name is Nicholas (Nick) Haas and I am the Security Manager at Mat-Su Regional Medical
Center. I consistently see the need for additional Behavioral Health and Crisis Now support,
specifically in Mat-Su Borough. Law Enforcement and EMS do not have the manpower or
bandwidth to support the volume of Alaskans in behavioral health crises. The Mobile Crisis
Team and similar organizations augment Law Enforcement and alleviate the excess load
placed on their shoulders. Current funding for additional resources is critical to assisting first
responders within our communities. I am also a member of the Crisis Intervention Team
coalition and a graduate of the Crisis Intervention Team Academy. I have seen firsthand what
a dedicated community can do to combat the behavioral health crises we are seeing in the
Mat-Su Borough. As an Alaskan, and as a professional that sees the value in Behavioral and
Crisis Support Services in my community, I fully support HB 138. My opinions are my own and
not necessarily a representation of my organization or employer.

-- 
Very Respectfully,

Nicholas (Nick) Haas
Chief of Security
Public Safety Department
Mat-Su Regional Medical Center
2500 S Woodworth Loop
Palmer, AK 99645
907-861-6575 (Office)
907-982-5453 (Cell)

Disclaimer: This electronic message may contain information that is Proprietary, Confidential, or legally
privileged or protected. It is intended only for the use of the individual(s) and entity named in the
message. If you are not an intended recipient of this message, please notify the sender immediately and
delete the material from your computer. Do not deliver, distribute or copy this message and do not
disclose its contents or take any action in reliance on the information it contains.

This is a confidential patient safety work product communication.  It is protected from disclosure pursuant
to the provisions of the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement Act "42 CFR, Part 3" and other state and
federal laws.  Unauthorized disclosure or duplication is prohibited.  

mailto:nicholas_haas@msrmc.com
mailto:House.HSS@akleg.gov


 

400 N Yenlo Street, Sweet 102, Wasilla AK 99645     907-414-4077   barbara.mongar@valleycharities.org 

April 22, 2025 

Chair Mina and the Health & Social Services Committee 
 
Subject: In support of HB 138  

 

Dear Representative Mina, 

My name is Barbara Mongar and I live in Palmer, Alaska. I am the Coordinator of the Mat-Su Reentry 

Coalition. I am writing in support of HB 138. 

The Mat-Su Reentry Coalition and its partners provide hands-on support for Alaskans leaving 

incarceration and successfully returning to their communities. We help them get employment, housing, 

and access to treatment and healthcare. 

Many of the individuals we work with have mental and substance abuse issues and would benefit from 

having access to Crisis Now-related services.  

Alaska’s Behavioral Health Treatment and Recovery Grants have been significantly cut since 2019. Alaska 

not only has the 2nd highest rate of adult suicide, it also has seen opioid- related deaths significantly 

increase in recent years.  

 

HB 138 seeks to provide sustainable and predictable funding for Crisis Now-related services across 
Alaska by establishing a behavioral health crisis Service surcharge and establishing the behavioral health 
crisis fund. At $.98 per line, HB 138 is estimated to generate $6-8 million annually. The 988/Crisis Now 
framework seeks to alleviate the burden on law enforcement, first responders, hospitals, and 
corrections.  
 

I support HB 138 because funding flexibility is built in to allow communities to expand capacity and Crisis 

Now related services based on specific local needs and gaps.  Behavioral health crisis related services 

help individuals experiencing a crisis get stabilized and become contributing members of their 

communities. 

Sincerely, 

 

______________________________ 

Barbara A. Mongar      
5945 E. Bideford Blvd,  
Palmer, Alaska 99645 



From: Dustin Morris
To: House Health and Social Services
Subject: support for HB 138
Date: Wednesday, April 23, 2025 11:08:26 AM

Dear Members of the Alaska State Legislature, Health & Social Services Committee

I am writing in support of House Bill 138.

This bill will help people in Alaska who are going through mental health or addiction crises by
creating a small monthly fee on phone bills. The money will go into a special fund to support
the 988 crisis line and other important services, like training for workers, public education,
and helping people in danger get the care they need.

This is a smart and fair way to make sure help is there when people need it most. A small cost
each month can help save lives and build a stronger, healthier Alaska.

Please vote yes on HB 138.

Sincerely,
Dustin Morris
Anchorage, Alaska

-- 

Dustin Morris (he/him/his)

2SLGBTQIA+ Ally

Email: dustin@northernrelations.com
Facebook | Instagram | LinkedIn | #dustindoodles



April 22, 2025 

To: Representative Genevieve Mina 

From: Linda Setterberg,  Fairbanks, Alaska 99712 

Dear Health & Social Service Committee Members, 

Thank you for this opportunity for the Fairbanks community to express strong support for House 
Bill 138 to expand crisis service capacity across the state.  

The Fairbanks City Council passed Resolution 5145 in December 2024 to ask the Alaska State 
Legislature to prioritize the development and expansion of a crisis behavioral health system in the 
State of Alaska. Along with many community members I have been advocating for an alternative to 
an emergency room or correctional facility for our loved ones for twenty years. My own son was 
stabilized on psychiatric medications at FCC after a chaotic and expensive crisis in his mental 
health. I support Careline Alaska, Mobile Crisis Teams across the state, and the formation of ‘No 
Wrong Door’ Crisis Stabilization Centers which accept 100% of referrals from law enforcement, 
emergency service providers, and the public. 

Our community has witnessed Alaska Behavioral Health mobilize the Mobile Crisis Team 
response to citizens in distress for the last 3.5 years. The team is operated to the full fidelity of the 
Crisis Now model, integrated with our public safety professionals, and keeps over 82% of 
community members in their community—diverting them from the hospital and incarceration. 
With the Alaska State Troopers partnering with the Mobile Crisis Team and the team’s call volume 
is expanding—with 113 calls in March 2025. This is not the time to lose momentum in the 
provision of a secure funding source for these services which will eventually save the state money. 
Every diversion of an individual with Medicaid insurance from an emergency room stay, hospital 
admission, and possible transfer to the Alaska Psychiatric Facility saves the State of Alaska 
thousands of dollars.  

As a mom, pastor and mental health advocate I support and ask the legislature to continue to 
support the establishment of crisis services to build capacity for individuals in crisis to be served 
appropriately in their regions. 

Sincerely, 
Linda Setterberg 

Pastor of New Beginnings Church 
FCC Volunteer Chaplain 
Board Member of City Recovery 

 
lindassett@gmail.com 



April 22, 2025 

To: Representative Genevieve Mina 

From: Linda Setterberg, 109 Kniffen Road, Fairbanks, Alaska 99712 

Dear Health & Social Service Committee Members, 

Thank you for this opportunity for the Fairbanks community to express strong support for House 
Bill 138 to expand crisis service capacity across the state.  

The Fairbanks City Council passed Resolution 5145 in December 2024 to ask the Alaska State 
Legislature to prioritize the development and expansion of a crisis behavioral health system in the 
State of Alaska. Along with many community members I have been advocating for an alternative to 
an emergency room or correctional facility for our loved ones for twenty years. My own son was 
stabilized on psychiatric medications at FCC after a chaotic and expensive crisis in his mental 
health. I support Careline Alaska, Mobile Crisis Teams across the state, and the formation of ‘No 
Wrong Door’ Crisis Stabilization Centers which accept 100% of referrals from law enforcement, 
emergency service providers, and the public. 

Our community has witnessed Alaska Behavioral Health mobilize the Mobile Crisis Team 
response to citizens in distress for the last 3.5 years. The team is operated to the full fidelity of the 
Crisis Now model, integrated with our public safety professionals, and keeps over 82% of 
community members in their community—diverting them from the hospital and incarceration. 
With the Alaska State Troopers partnering with the Mobile Crisis Team and the team’s call volume 
is expanding—with 113 calls in March 2025. This is not the time to lose momentum in the 
provision of a secure funding source for these services which will eventually save the state money. 
Every diversion of an individual with Medicaid insurance from an emergency room stay, hospital 
admission, and possible transfer to the Alaska Psychiatric Facility saves the State of Alaska 
thousands of dollars.  

As a mom, pastor and mental health advocate I support and ask the legislature to continue to 
support the establishment of crisis services to build capacity for individuals in crisis to be served 
appropriately in their regions. 

Sincerely, 

=r| h]  Mj ééj äe j äp 

Pastor of New Beginnings Church 
FCC Volunteer Chaplain 
Board Member of City Recovery 
907-378-5859 



lindassett@gmail.com 
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